
    

In sports, we praise those whom we call "Students of the Game."   In aviation 
though, we perhaps don't give it the same amount of attention.   We should be 
lifelong learners when it comes to aviation.   For example, I have almost 1,200 
hours after 22 years of flying.   Even so, I continue to realize that there are things 
that I don't know.    
 
Recently, I had some requirements to complete in order to qualify for the 
Greensboro Rotary Club Fuel Fund for Angel Flight missions.   It included five 

video training courses on AOPA (which were free).   In all five, I was surprised at 
what I didn't know.   They were very beneficial, and I encourage all to go to the 
AOPA website to take some of these courses.   It will make you better.   Addition-
ally, I have been an instrument pilot for 20 years, and I have a lot of real -time 
IFR experience with a lot of low -ceiling approaches under my belt.   In my Instru-
ment Proficiency Check with PAC member/CFI/CFII Masa Hirvonen  (who is ex-
cellent --  patient yet stern), I realized that there were some deficiencies where I 
need to do some remedial studying on YouTube (which I have done).  
 
Whether there are specific certifications, designations, requirements, etc. that 
you seek in aviation or if you are happy with the $50 hamburger (and there is 
absolutely nothing wrong with that), I encourage you to treasure your PAC mem-
bership.   Our monthly meetings (which Al Lawless plans and coordinates) in ad-
dition to our flying adventures are additional opportunities for all aviators to be-
come "Students of the Game."   See you at the next one.....  
 
 
 Eric Perdew  

2018 PAC President   
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Piedmont Aero Club 2018 Current Event Calendar  

Boldface events are sponsored by PAC  
(if applicable, free or subsidized ground transport & food)  

Underlined dates are firm  
 
 

 
DATE      EVENT  

 
March 03  Spare Time Bowling, 5 ñ7pm  
 
March 18  Boy Scout Aviation merit badge coaching Air Harbor (W88)  
 
March 22  PAC Monthly meeting, Bill Berryman, Ex -Navy F -18 Driver  
 
April 19  PAC Monthly meeting, Rob Ransome - Flight Testing V / STOL  
  Aircraft  
   
April 22  PAC Pilot Invitational Fly -in, Air Harbor (W88) Part Deux  
 
May 17  PAC Monthly meeting, guest speaker TBD  
 
May 19  Pic n Pic (BQ1) Fly -in/Drive -in lunch at 1300; reservations  
  required, call or text Al (336 -235 -1659)  
 
June 02  Fly -in/Drive -in Smith Mountain ñ W91  
 
June 21  PAC Monthly meting, speaker TBD  
 
TBD   Piedmont Soaring Club  
 
TBD    Joint event with Flying club in South Carolina  
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If you have suggestions for fun events, please contact Al Lawless 

(alawless@alawless.com)  
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Rob Ransone éé. Testing V/STOL Aircraft    by   Al Lawless  

 

 

Thursday April 19th's dinner meeting saw a repeat appear-
ance form Rob Ransone - the former flight test engineer 
who spoke to us last year about the B -58 Hustler. This 
time around, Rob gave a top -level overview of the 1960's 
VSTOL programs the US had going. There was quite a bit of 
activity back in those days and he was right in the middle - 
even serving as chief engineer for one of the programs (XC -
142A). As Rob told us, things were far more open in those 
days and the teams were lean with plenty of authority. 
There was a ton of coordination efforts to do but they were 
allowed to make decision to get the job done. He spoke of 
how the various VSTOL concepts compared to each other 
(tilt rotor vs, tilt wing). and which ones were outright dan-
gerous and why. Most of his hour talk was about his XC -
142 program and how they scramble to come up with a 
preliminary test program at LTV's facility because thing 

were going so badly they thought the plane might never get to Edwards where the full 
military testing was to happen. Rob talked about the clever hover height gauge he de-
signed and how descending too quickly could get a rotorcraft in a dangerous ring state 
vortex condition. He touched briefly on technical details such as measuring perfor-
mance using power coefficients and takeoff performance as a function of total energy. 
Overall - it was obvious Rob had some awesome opportunities back in the good ol' 
days. When asked why he left the profession after this great program, he simply said 
that those days of empowerment were closing fast and he didn't want to be bogged 
down by decision committees. He was indeed lucky, because anyone in the test busi-
ness today only ever knew decision by committee.  

 

On another note,  in spite of this meeting being at our regular time, plus weeks of no-
tice   for this particular speaker, and   especially good food (calzones, pasta, chicken Par-
mesan, etc. from Burke Street Pizza), our member turnout was embarrassingly poor. 
PAC meeting turnout has been gradually decreasing and -although those who attend 
are enthusiastic - the club cannot justify bringing guest speakers for a handful of mem-
bers. Accordingly, future dinner meetings will involve just member speakers with 
stump -the -dummy sessions and hangar flying.   Also, since we'll have fewer presenta-
tions, we no longer need the GTCC classroom every month, so will also sometimes meet 
at different restaurants.  

 



April 2018 Bomb Drop ééé.    by Al Lawless  

   April 22 nd  found the PAC back at W88 to finish the fly -in event started last fall. You may 

recall we got through the planned spot landing contest but activities ended a little premature-

ly because the ceiling came way down.  The only flour bomb dropped was that of Bud & Wes 

in Wesõ Skipper. They flew ridiculously low & slow but came remarkably close to the target. 

This time around, the ceiling was high and weather was perfect for short sleeves. Once again, 

the guys at Air Harbor were gracious in sharing their facility and Randy Bucannon allowed 

us to tromp on his (i.e. putting green ðcum - bombing target.  By the time we set up the traffic 

cones and chalked up the runway (in case there was another spot landing contest), the ca-

tered  lunch from Moeõs arrived, so we shifted focus to our short feast of chicken and steak 

fajitas and soft drinks.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

First Round of Eating. Up front are guests Michelle & Tina Ku and Bill & Terry Dolf 

A few airplanes flew in & out of Air Harbor, but for various reasons, the only airplane that 

dropped flour bombs was my Cherokee, 7201W.  I first took up guest (aero engineer) Michelle 

Ku and her sister and let the ladies drop the little bags out the open door gap.  We had plenty 

of bombs so dropped two at a time.  With the simple rule to not fly below 100 ft AGL or 80 kt, 

I flew straight along runway 27 but offset to the side just a bit to go straight to the putting 

green.  The girls had no problem releasing the bombs but our timing was horrific and they 

landed well beyond the green. Bud and Wes used their smartphones to shame us with actual 

distance measurement that well into the hundreds of feet away.  
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Piedmont Aero Club  

April 2018 Bomb Drop ééé.  (cont)  

After our first pass, we determined that an open door was too noisy so landed, shut the 

door, and changed tactics. Henceforth, the left seater would drop bombs out the little side 

window while the right seater flew.  The second time around was notably more pleasant 

and I handed the controls to Michelle after lining everything up. I threw two bags ahead of 

the Cherokee wing but my timing was every bit as bad as the ground crew said one of the 

bags disappeared over the ridgeline.  

Next I took up new 7201W partner Josh Menke and his very excited 4 -year -old Grayson. I 

flew from the right while Josh tossed bombs. The first pass had Josh tossing bombs back-

wards behind the wing and the next pass was in front.  This time we were about equally far 

short of the target but we learned the best method was to toss backwards as the trajectory 

was basically straight down.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Aiming for the former PAC Presi-

dent ï Wes on the Pin  

 

 

 

 

The third & final sortie had Wes Parker flying left seat. After a first pass parallel to the run-

way, we shifted to an offset angled approach to avoid the tall trees that blocked the view of 

the putting green. This worked out better visually and for clearance (the trees seemed very 

close to 100 ft AGL). Having observed all the drops from below and having done it before, 

Wes was primed to win the contest. He indeed did best, with his closest of five bombs being 

only 35 feet shy of the pin.  

With only one plane flying, it took a little over an hour to take all the interested flyers up, 

but we still finished a little before 3pm. With member help, cleanup was a snap and every-

one got tons of food to take home. Although the low member turnout was disappointing, we 

did a nice job in community relations as several guest and local airport bums enjoyed our 

visit and hung with us.  
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Piedmont Aero Club  

Fly -in/Drive -in Smith Mountain Lake  (W91)  

 
Be sure to contact Al if you plan to take advantage of the flight opportunities..  In order to 
get the prices on the flyer, we need six folk to fly.  It should be a fun day!  
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Saturday June 2 
Depart 0830

Arrive W91  0900 ς0930
(63 nm from KGSO)

Another PAC Event

Fly/Drive to Smith Mountain Lake
smlaviation.com, Matt Short 540-904-117

Cessna 180 on floats
$100/30-minute intro flight 

Classic Piper Cub on wheels
$75/30-minute intro flight 

The above awesome prices reflect PAC member subsidies. 
PAC will subsidize up to one hour in each airplane.

PAC also buys lunch the Port Side Restaurant 

Contact Al Lawless to reserve your spot 
336-235-169,  alawless@alawless.com



Piedmont Aero Club  

                                             Welcome to the Pik- n- Pig! 
    Three generations of love, sweat and tears, all on one plate. 
               

                                                            

                            

 

 

The next PAC event will be  fly-out to Pik-n-Pig (BQ1) on Saturday May 19th.  This is the big day of the 

month when lot of pilots arrive to look at each other's planes.  

¶ PAC members can contact Al weeks or days in advance if they have seats or need seats. 

¶ I must have a head count to reserve a table or three. Just text Al 336-235-1659 

¶ Arrive anytime, but you must be in place for lunch at 1300 hrs.  PAC buys lunch. 
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Pilot's Tip of the Week  
(from Pilotworkshop.com)  

 

  Look Outside  
 Featuring  Bob Martens  

 

Subscriber question:  
 
"With all the fancy gadgets we have in cockpits these days, it's easy to be-
come distracted and forget to look outside. When entering the traffic pat-

tern, I stop looking at my traffic display and start looking outside for other 
aircraft. Thoughts?" - Nick L.  

Bob : 

 

"From a priority perspective, what could be more important than  not hit-
ting another airplane? Our heads must be on a swivel. We have so many 
blind spots in any aircraft that we must proactively be looking outside 
whenever possible.  

One of the saddest (and common) scenarios I'm familiar with was a gen-
tleman flying a Cessna 172 at his own airport who died when he was 

struck from above and behind on final approach by an aircraft which entered the traffic 
pattern on a high right base.  

While this pilot never saw the other aircraft and didn't feel the need to look on right base, 
the aircraft that killed him was in his field of vision both on downwind and base leg  had he 
been looking for him . Yes, he could have saved his life had he been more actively scan-
ning for other aircraft.  

Another mid -air collision occurred on short final when a student pilot struck another air-
craft from above. Neither aircraft ever saw the other! Nobody died so I got to talk with both 
pilots. The student pilot was pretty busy just trying to fly a good pattern while the other pi-
lot admitted to being really busy pointing out landmarks to his passengers.  

Do we let our radios do our clearing for us? Do we assume that by announcing our inten-
tions everyone else will stay out of our way? Remember, there is no requirement to even 
have a radio at non -towered airports.  

Obviously, operating at or near an airport is our most vulnerable time for a mid -air colli-
sion. With all our technology, complacency at any time could cost us our lives. Brief all pas-
sengers to help out but as pilot in command, avoiding other aircraft is a top priority.  

Our heads must be outside whenever possible."  

Piedmont Aero Club  
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Pilot's Tip of the Week  
(from Pilotworkshop.com)  

 

   Practice Approaches  
Featuring   John Krug  

Subscriber question:  
 

"I was flying practice instrument approaches with a 

friend on a sunny day (we were VFR) and we executed the 
published missed approach. While we were flying it, the 
controller asked our intentions. This caught me by sur-

prise. Isnõt the missed approach part of the instrument 
approach? Or did we violate a rule because this was just 
for practice?" - Nicholas G.  

John:  
" 

"Practice instrument approaches are considered to be instrument approaches made by ei-
ther a VFR aircraft not on an IFR flight plan, or an aircraft on an IFR flight plan.  

If you are on an IFR flight plan, the approach clearance automatically authorizes you to fly 
the missed approach, unless otherwise instructed by ATC.  IFR aircraft are also provided 
standard separation throughout the approach and missed approach procedure.  

VFR aircraft practicing instrument approaches are not automatically authorized to execute 
the missed approach procedure. The authorization must be specifically requested by the 
pilot and approved by the controller. Separation will not be provided unless the missed ap-
proach has been approved by ATC.  

Pilots not on IFR flight plans desiring practice instrument approaches should always 
state  'practice'  when making requests to ATC. Controllers will instruct VFR aircraft request-
ing an instrument approach to maintain VFR. This is to preclude any misunderstanding 
between the pilot and controller as to the status of the aircraft. If the pilot wishes to pro-
ceed in accordance with instrument flight rules, they must specifically request and obtain, 
an IFR clearance."  
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New Updated PAC Flyer  

Thanks to Al Lawless, PAC has a new flyer that we can use to advertise our existence 

and activities to the nearby pilot world.  Iõm thinking that maybe we can notify pilots in a 

50 mile radius of our regular activities, and a 75 mile radius for our Fly -in activities.   

Take a look.  

 

http://www.piedmontaeroclub.com/

Piedmont Aero Club
-a social club with an aviation fix-

No initiation fee �t low annual dues

Free meals for members at club events 

Guests, visitors, potential members 
always welcome

3rd Thursday monthly dinner meetings
Various locations, hangar flying, guest speakers on all things aviation

Other   Activities
Breakfast runs
Fly-ins
Hangar parties
Club contests
Å spot landing
Å Formation flying
Å Dead stick landings
Other opportunities
Å aerobatic flights
Å float planes
Å sailplanes 
Å tail draggers

Interested?
Contact  President Eric Perdew
<centerfield84@hotmail.com>


